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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed April 11, 2018.  The

administrative law judge found that surgery recommended

by Dr. Kelly was reasonably necessary.  After reviewing

the entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses

the administrative law judge’s opinion.  The Full

Commission finds that surgery recommended by Dr. Kelly

is not reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.      
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I.  HISTORY

The parties stipulated that James Rogers, now age

60, sustained a compensable injury on January 12, 2017. 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Will you briefly explain to the judge how
that accident happened?

A.  They had sent me up there to 45 and
Commerce Road to stand up three big rocks, so
I took the backhoe and a log chain and went up
there to try to move them and on this last
one, the chain rolled and cut my fingers.

Q.  So your hand got caught between the log
chain and the big rocks that you were trying
to move?

A.  Yes, sir.  

Q.  Did it smash your fingers up?

A.  Oh, yeah.

Q.  Did it take the skin off of them?

A.  It rolled it back up to the ends of them.

According to the record, the claimant treated with

Dr. J. Alex Kelamis beginning January 12, 2017.  Dr.

Kelamis diagnosed “1.  Multiple lacerations to the left

index, long finger, ring finger and small finger status

post shear trauma.  2.  Open fracture of left small

finger distal phalanx at the mid phalanx aspect.  3. 

Total devascularization of distal left small fingertip
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status post open fracture of distal phalanx.”  Dr.

Kelamis reported:

James Rogers subjective 59-year-old gentleman
who is right-hand dominant and was at work
today moving heavy rocks with chains when one
of the chains broke loose and caused the above
injuries to his left hand....I examined his
entire hand under 6.5 loupe magnification and
I was able to definitively determine that both
digital arteries to the tip of the left
fingertip were thrombosed and that the
fingertip was nonsalvageable.  I explained to
him that he would have to undergo a revision
amputation using layman terminology.  I told
him that the remaining lacerations would be
washout and sutured closed, but that he was
still at risk of developing infection in any
one of lacerations or injuries....

TITLE OF PROCEDURE: 1.  Washout and closure of
multiple skin lacerations to the left index
finger, long finger, ring finger and small
finger, total linear length of single layer
closure is 10 cm.
2.  Revision amputation of left small finger
trans-distal phalanx with primary closure of
skin....

POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSIS: 1.  Multiple
lacerations to the left index, long finger,
ring finger and small finger status post shear
trauma.  
2.  Open fracture of left small finger distal
phalanx at the mid phalanx aspect.
3.  Total devascularization of distal left
small fingertip status post open fracture of
distal phalanx.  

Dr. Kelamis noted on February 16, 2017, “He states

that all of the lacerations have healed and he is no

longer requiring any dressings.  His only complaints are
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that he still has quite a bit of swelling and all of the

fingers and this makes it difficult for him to bend the

fingers to make a fist.  He also still has quite a bit

of hypersensitivity and pain to all of the fingers,

including the sites of laceration as well as the

fingertips....ASSESSMENT: Mr. Rogers has healed from the

laceration suffered to the left hand digits while he was

at work.  However, he still has a significant amount of

soft tissue swelling of the fingers that prevent him

from being able to make a fist.  He also still has a

significant amount of pain and hypersensitivity.  I

offered to send him to a hand therapist again, but he

does not wish to do so.  Therefore, I told him that I

will give him 2 weeks to perform the hand therapy

exercises at home[.]”    

The claimant was provided occupational therapy

visits at Mercy Orthopedic Hospital Fort Smith beginning

April 21, 2017.  The claimant also continued to follow

up with Dr. Kelamis.  Dr. Kelamis noted on May 4, 2017,

“He reports that hand therapy has been going very well,

he states that the hypersensitivity to cold this has

completely resolved.  The only discomfort he experiences

a little bit of discomfort with vibration when he is
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using the riding lawnmower, but he states that this has

improved week by week to a very noticeable point.  He

denies any open wounds, breakdown, worsening redness,

swelling, and he denies any of the nail plate injuries

snagging on sheets or clothing or causing any nailbed

tears.  He has been requiring some pain medicine after

hand therapy, but otherwise he has not required anything

for pain otherwise.”  The claimant testified that

occupational therapy improved the condition of his hand

“Just a little bit.”  

Dr. Kelamis reported on July 6, 2017:

Mr. Rogers follows up today for evaluation.  I
last saw him a little over a month ago for
evaluation of his left hand stiffness.  He has
been going to hand therapy and has had a very
good response.  He states that his pain is
getting better.  He is actually able to use
his left hand on a daily basis to perform all
of the activities that he needs to perform. 
The only discomfort that he experiences is
some sensitivity in the tips (sic) of the
small finger, which had a partial tip
amputation due to the trauma, as well as some
sensitivity to the tips of the long finger and
ring finger which are improving week by week. 
He states that he does not have any problem
performing functional activities with the left
hand.  He has been performing his hand therapy
exercises at home as well and is very happy
with the progress of these may (sic)....He is
able to make a 75% composite fist at first,
but after going through a range of exercises
in clinic, he is able to make approximately
80-90% composite fist....
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ASSESSMENT: Mr. Rogers is a 59-year-old right-
hand-dominant gentleman who suffered a crush
injury to his left hand months ago and this
resulted in a left small fingertip revision
amputation.  After this he developed severe
stiffness of left hand which was due to pain
and ultimate disuse.  However he has had a
very good response to hand therapy.  He still
has some intrinsic tightness and is not yet
able [to] make a 100% composite fist, however
he states that he is able to make use of the
left hand with all daily activities without
any problems.  He does have some sensitivity
to the tips of the long finger, ring finger
and small finger that he states are improving. 
I asked him if he would like to continue to
undergo hand therapy and he feels his rate her
(sic) progress is good enough that he would
like to continue to use his hand with his
daily activities and continue the hand therapy
exercises at home....

Dr. James E. Kelly, III corresponded with the

respondent-carrier on August 28, 2017:

Thank you very much for referring the patient
for consultation.  As you are aware, this is a
59-year-old City of Fort Smith employee who
back in early January received a crushing
injury to the left hand.  He was treated by
Dr. Kelamis here in Fort Smith with closure of
the wounds and amputation of his 5th finger. 
He presents today with very limited motion at
the PIP level.  He is unable to make a fist
and a lot of pain across the PIP joints of the
2nd, 3rd, 4th and 5th rays.  He also has a nail
remnant of the 5th ray and pain on the tip of
the finger with inadequate soft tissue
coverage over the bone.  After discussing with
him he has had extensive therapy.  I do not
think therapy would be warranted as it has not
produced any meaningful results at this point
so I am recommending that we complete D2, D3,
D4, D5.  
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Dr. Jeff W. Johnson reported on November 1, 2017:

Mr. Rogers is a 59-year-old, right-hand
dominant gentleman seen today as a new patient
at the request of worker’s compensation for a
crush injury that occurred to his left hand
when somehow or other it was trapped between a
log chain and a rock.  This happened on
01/12/2017.  Apparently, he went to Mercy at
St. Edwards and was subsequently sent to see
Dr. Alex Kelamis, who was at the Mercy Plastic
and Reconstructive Clinic.  He took him to the
operating room on 01/12/2017, for closure of
lacerations of left index, long, ring, and
small fingers for a total linear length of 10
cm and revision amputation of the small finger
through the distal phalanx.  He did not
mention the fact that apparently he was
treated with Dr. Kelamis until Dr. Kelamis
moved to Northwest Arkansas and then
subsequently was seen by Dr. Jim Kelly who
recommended additional surgery.  Apparently,
he had some hand therapy but has not done
therapy in the last 3 weeks or so.  He was
back to working full duty until recently where
he started having more pain without any
particular injury.  He does have a nail that
is growing in the tip of the small finger that
he has found bothersome.  I have a single note
from Dr. Kelly that is dated August 28, 2017,
and he recommended that he “complete D2, 3, 4,
and 5.”  I am not exactly sure what this
means; however, I do not have his note or
consultation.  I assume he meant a tenolysis
of one sort or another.  He has not done any
therapy for 2 months currently and is not
working because of his hand....

X-RAYS: Three views of the left hand obtained
today show no acute fracture, dislocation,
masses, or erosive processes.  His amputation
of the small finger distal phalanx was just at
the flare of the distal phalanx.  This is just
proximal to the midshaft....
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PLAN: 1.  I would not recommend any surgery at
this point.  It has been some time since he
has had therapy, and I am not sure that he has
worked with a certified hand therapist.  Dr.
Kelamis’s notes seem to indicate that he did,
but I am unaware of whom he works with nor do
I have any notes from that therapist.
2.  I would suggest that he work with Chris
Honaker, CHT, twice a week for a month for
strengthening, range of motion with both grip
strength testing and a range of motion chart. 
We will see if he makes objective
improvements.  If he does, I would recommend
that we continue therapy until it plateaus or
he does not make objective improvements at
which point release may do him some good, but
I do not imagine that it will on the short-
term.  Furthermore, revision of his small
finger amputation to remove that nail that is
bothersome to him may be something that he
wishes to pursue in the future, and I would
recommend it being covered by worker’s
compensation as it occurred directly because
of his injury.  
3.  Work restrictions: No repetitive gripping
left hand.  We will also give him a 20-pound
limit on the left with no climbing.  
4.  I will see him in 5 weeks without x-ray. 
Again, at that time, we will consider
advancing his restrictions as his motion
improves.  

Dr. Johnson’s impression was “1.  Crush injury left

hand, 01/12/2017.  2.  Amputation left small finger

through distal phalanx, 01/12/2017.”

The claimant treated with an occupational therapist

at Fort Smith Hand Therapy beginning November 3, 2017.  

Dr. David Kahn wrote a Utilization Review Peer

Reviewer’s Response on November 6, 2017 and stated in
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part:

A successful peer-to-peer call with James
Kelly, MD was made at 479-709-8300.  During
the peer conversation with Dr. Kelly, the case
was discussed with regard to the provided
medical records and the guidelines.  Dr. Kelly
reported the patient has a crush injury with
severe stiffness in the proximal
interphalangeal extensor tendons.  Dr. Kelly
indicated the patient has maximized motion
through physical therapy as there 15-20
degrees of motion.  In addition, Dr. Kelly
informed me that Dr. Kelamis of some
improvement had not approved the request
because of comments, however, Dr. Kelly has
noted the patient has significant stiffness
with very limited range of motion.  The appeal
letter of Dr. Kelly noted pain from the nail
remnant of the 5th digit and inadequate short
tissue covering over the amputation stump. 
Additionally, there was minimal PIP motion
(active and passive) at Digits 2-5.  The
patient has already received extensive hand
therapy.  However, the notes of Dr. Kelamis
dated 7/6/17 state findings consistent with an
intrinsic tightness that is improving with MP
joints in full extension the PIP joints can be
flexed to 75 degrees and with MP joints at
each finger in 90 degrees of flexion the PIP
joints can be flexed to 85-90 degrees.  Thus,
unfortunately, there is a discrepancy between
the evaluations of the 2 physicians [which]
cannot be resolved with therapy notes as the
notes included are from prior to Dr. Kelamis’
last visit.  In summary, based on my
discussion with the physician and review of
the notes it is unclear that the proposed
surgery is appropriate and medically
necessary.  Recommend denial.

The patient is a 59-year-old individual who
sustained an injury on 01/12/17.

The patient was diagnosed with a stiffness of
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the hand joint, left.

There was a previous adverse determination
dated 09/06/17, whereby the request for left
D2, D3, D4, and D5, proximal interphalangeal
capsulotomy and extensor tenolysis, revision
and amputation left D5 with resection neuroma
and nail ablation was not certified.  The
reviewer noted that the provider had not
provided sufficient documentation to support
this request including an explanation for its
medical necessity.  Moreover, per the 07/06/17
note by Dr. Kelamis, the patient reported
improving left-hand pain and stiffness with an
ability to perform activities of daily living
and reduced sensitivity at the tips of the
long and ring fingers.  Given this, the
medical necessity of this request was not
known as there was limited evidence of a
functional limitation that might be amenable
to surgical intervention.  

Prior treatments included hand therapy with
good response.  The patient underwent
amputation of the left fifth finger....

The claimant continued to treat at Fort Smith Hand

Therapy following Dr. Kahn’s review.  

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 28, 2017. 

The claimant contended that treatment recommended by Dr.

Kelly was reasonably necessary in connection with the

compensable injury.  The respondents contended that

treatment recommended by Dr. Kelly was not reasonably

necessary.  The parties agreed to litigate the following

issue: “Whether the claimant is entitled to additional

medical treatment by Dr. Kelly.”
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Dr. Johnson noted on December 4, 2017, “Mr. Rogers

returns today for a recheck of his left hand stiffness. 

He feels like he is doing much better, and he says that

after he gets done with therapy his hand is more limber,

but then it goes back to whence it was.  He is also

bothered by a small nail remnant on a small finger and

has decided he wants to be rid of that.  He has multiple

small scratches on his hands and arm and I asked him

what was up with that and he [says] his little dog and

he play and it scratches his hands.”  Dr. Johnson’s

impression was “Left small finger partial amputation

with left hand stiffness....Our plan will be to continue

therapy with Chris Honaker twice a week for a month.  I

will check on him in 5 weeks to see how he is coming

along.  As long as we have objective improvement we will

continue therapy.”  

The claimant continued to treat at Fort Smith Hand

Therapy.  The occupational therapist reported on

December 18, 2017, “Can make a complete straight fist at

this time.”  

Dr. Johnson reported on January 8, 2018:

Mr. Rogers returns today for a recheck of his
left small finger injury which was 01/12/2017. 
He has been doing well and notes that his
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finger motion is much better with therapy.  He
is having less pain.  He does lose his nail on
his long and ring finger incidentally, but
these were not related to his injury.  

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: Examination today
reveals good composite flexion and full
extension of the small finger.  No extensor
lag is noted.  He does have a small nail
spicule, and while that did bother him at one
point, it does not bother him now, per his
report.  He notes the tip of the finger is
largely sensate.  He has no wounds on the end
of the digit.  He does have some delamination
of his nail, but he has no evidence that he
does not have protective sensation on the
small finger, and I do not see any frank
evidence of nail fungus in the ring finger or
the long finger although his nails do appear
to be lifting up from the base of the nail
matrix.  

IMPRESSION: Left small finger partial tip
amputation, 01/12/2017.  

PLAN: 1.  At this point, I believe he has
reached maximum medical improvement and based
on the Guides to Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, he does have an impairment rating
of his left small finger as a result of his
transverse amputation resulting in 50% loss of
the distal phalanx.  Based on figure #17 page
30, this is a 30% impairment of the left small
finger.  This is a 3% impairment of the hand
based on table #1 page 18, 3% impairment of
the upper extremity based on table #2 page 19,
which is a 2% impairment of the whole person
table #3 page 20.  Please note that this
determination and all measurements were made
personally.  
2.  Work restrictions: Full time, full duty,
no restrictions.
3.  At some point, he may well require nail
ablation.  It does not bother him now, and he
does not want to pursue this.  This is
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certainly not necessary unless he were to have
problems with his nail or a painful nail which
can happen, and I would advocate that this be
covered under his worker’s compensation claim
should he have issues with it in the future.
4.  At this point, I will discharge him from
clinic with the above impairment rating.   

A hearing was held on January 30, 2018.  The

claimant testified that he was unable to completely

close his left hand into a fist.  The claimant testified

that he wanted to undergo surgery recommended by Dr.

Kelly.  The claimant testified that he was scheduled to

undergo approximately eight more weeks of occupational

therapy.  The claimant testified, “I would like to be

able to use my hand again.”    

The parties deposed Dr. Johnson on February 28,

2018.  The respondents’ attorney examined Dr. Johnson:

Q.  Do you have an opinion as to whether it is
reasonably necessary in connection with the
injury received by Mr. Rogers to his hand for
him to have surgery recommended by Dr. Kelly?

A.  Well, I don’t have the data as to exactly
what Dr. Kelly was recommending, and so I - I
can’t tell you exactly what Jim Kelly
recommended, but I can say that the - the
surgery was recommended to improve his motion. 
I did not think at this point that he requires
a surgery as of 1/8 of 2018, requires a
surgery for motion, and so - 

Q.  And let me just ask you.  Why do you - why
do you have that opinion that you don’t
recommend a surgery to improve his - his
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motion?

A.  Sure.  So whenever I met Mr. Rogers, he
was unable to fully flex his hand.  And as I
understand it, a surgery was recommended to
improve his motion.  I’m a fellowship-trained
hand surgeon.  That’s all I do.  Hand, wrist,
and elbow.  And if someone has not had therapy
with a certified hand therapist, or has not
had therapy for a prolonged period of time,
and has greater passive motion than they have
active motion - in other words, if we go back
to my first note when I use the word
“springy,” that means patients have the
capacity to improve with therapy.  If a
patient does a course of therapy and sees no
objective improvement, well then I may
consider doing a joint release or a tenolysis,
which would be taking scar tissue out from
around the tendons.  But in this case, we took
him from where he couldn’t close his hand or
touch his palm, to be able to close his hand
fully.  And, therefore, I think we
accomplished the goal of improving his motion
without the need for surgery.  Certainly if a
person has full composite flexion and
extension, there’s no need for surgery to
improve their condition because their motion’s
already improved.  Now, in my note I did
mention - now, again, if there’s some note
that says - that from Jim Kelly that said he
might need a surgery to oblate his nail, I’m a
hundred percent with that.  And point three in
my final note, I do mention that I think that
he would require at some point a nail ablation
if that nail became painful as a direct result
of his injury.  

Q.  But not a surgery relative to motion. 

A.  Correct.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

April 11, 2018.  The administrative law judge found that
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surgery recommended by Dr. Kelly was reasonably

necessary.  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984). 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that the requested additional medical

treatment, specifically surgery recommended by Dr.

Kelly, is reasonable and necessary for the treatment of
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his admittedly compensable injury from January 12,

2017.”  

The Full Commission does not affirm this finding. 

As we have discussed, the parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury on January 12,

2017.  The claimant’s left hand was injured when his

left hand became caught between a rock and a logging

chain.  Dr. Kelamis treated the claimant beginning

January 12, 2017 for multiple lacerations to the

claimant’s fingers as well as a fracture to the left

small fingertip.  Dr. Kelamis performed “washout and

closure of multiple skin lacerations” as well as

“revision amputation of left small finger.”  Dr. Kelamis

noted on February 16, 2017 that the claimant was

experiencing difficulty in bending his fingers to make a

fist.  The claimant eventually began receiving

occupational therapy for his left hand.  Dr. Kelamis

reported on July 6, 2017, “He has been going to hand

therapy and has had a very good response.  He states

that his pain is getting better.  He is actually able to

use his left hand on a daily basis to perform all of the

activities that he needs to perform.”  Dr. Kelamis

recommended that the claimant continue hand therapy
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exercises.

Dr. Kelly consulted with the claimant on August 28,

2017.  Contrary to the reports of the treating surgeon

that the claimant’s physical condition had improved

following occupational therapy, Dr. Kelly stated, “I do

not think therapy would be warranted as it has not

produced any meaningful results at this point so I am

recommending that we complete D2, D3, D4, D5.”  The

claimant subsequently began treating with Dr. Johnson. 

Dr. Johnson did not recommend surgery but did refer the

claimant for continued occupational therapy.  Dr. Kahn

performed a Peer Review and opined on November 6, 2017

that the claimant should not undergo the surgery

recommended by Dr. Kelly.  

The claimant informed Dr. Johnson on December 4,

2017 that he was “doing much better” following continued

hand therapy.  Dr. Johnson noted, “As long as we have

objective improvement we will continue therapy.”  An

occupational therapist reported on December 18, 2017

that the claimant “Can make a complete straight fist at

this time.”  The record indicates that the claimant

benefitted from occupational therapy.  Dr. Johnson

opined on January 8, 2018 that the claimant had reached



ROGERS - G700360 18

maximum medical improvement.  Dr. Johnson testified at

deposition, “I think we accomplished the goal of

improving his motion without the need for surgery.”  

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all

of the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark.

94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the

Full Commission finds that the opinions of Dr. Kelamis,

Dr. Kahn, and Dr. Johnson are more credible that the

opinion of Dr. Kelly and are entitled to more

evidentiary weight.  Neither Dr. Kelamis, Dr. Kahn, nor

Dr. Johnson opined that additional surgery was required

other than the amputation performed by Dr. Kelamis on

January 12, 2017.  The evidence demonstrates that the

claimant has benefitted from occupational therapy and

has received improvement in the function of his left

hand.  A treating therapist specifically reported on

December 18, 2017 that the claimant “Can make a complete

straight fist at this time.”  The evidence does not

demonstrate that surgery recommended by Dr. Kelly would

benefit the claimant or improve the function in the

claimant’s left hand.  

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full
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Commission finds that surgery recommended by Dr. Kelly

is not reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  We reverse the

administrative law judge’s finding that surgery proposed

by Dr. Kelly is reasonably necessary.  This claim is

respectfully denied and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record in this

claim, I dissent from the majority opinion finding that

surgery recommended by Dr. Kelly is not reasonably

necessary in connection with the compensable injury.

Factual and Medical Background

The claimant sustained an admittedly

compensable injury to his left hand on January 12, 2017

when his hand was caught between a log chain that he was

using to move a large rock and the rock.  On the day of



ROGERS - G700360 20

the accident, the claimant was treated by Dr. J. Alex

Kelamis.  Dr. Kelamis performed a “washout and closure

of multiple skin lacerations to the left index finger,

long finger, ring finger and small finger...” and a

“revision amputation of the left small finger trans-

distal phalanx with primary closure of skin”.  The

claimant was treated by Dr. Kelamis until Dr. Kelamis

moved to another city.  

The claimant next sought treatment from Dr.

James Kelly.  Dr. Kelly examined the claimant on August

28, 2017.  Dr. Kelly’s note from this visit reads, in

pertinent part, as follows:

He presents today with very limited
motion at the PIP level.  He is
unable to make a fist and a lot of
pain across the PIP joints of the
2nd, 3rd, 4th and 5th rays.  He also
has a nail remnant of the 5th ray
and pain on the tip of the finger
with inadequate soft tissue coverage
over the bone.  After discussing
with him he has had extensive
therapy.  I do not think therapy
would be warranted as it has not
produced any meaningful results at
this point so I am recommending that
we complete D2, D3, D4, D5.

The claimant was also seen by Dr. Jeff

Johnson.  The claimant’s first visit was on November 1,

2017.  The claimant noted in the Plan section of his
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note the following:

1. I would not recommend any surgery
at this point. It has been some time
since he has had therapy, and I am
not sure that has worked with a
certified hand therapist.  Dr.
Kelamis’s notes seem to indicate
that he did, but I am unaware of
whom he works with nor do I have any
notes from that therapist.
2. I would suggest that he work with
Chris Honaker, CHT, twice a week for
a month for strengthening, range of
motion with both grip strength
testing and a range of motion chart. 
We will see if he makes objective
improvements.  If he does, I would
recommend that we continue therapy
until it plateaus or he does not
make objective improvements at which
point release may do him some good,
but I do not imagine that it will on
the short-term.  Furthermore,
revision of his small finger
amputation to remove that nail that
is bothersome to him may be
something that he wishes to pursue
in the future, and I would recommend
it being covered by worker’s
compensation as it occurred directly
because of his injury.
3. Work restrictions: No repetitive
gripping left hand.  We will also
give him a 20-pound limit on the
left with no climbing.
4. I will see him in 5 weeks without
x-ray.  Again, at that time, we will
consider advancing his restrictions
as his motion improves.

Dr. David Kahn, a plastic surgeon, performed a

peer review in which he opined, “based on my discussion
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with the physician (Dr. Kelly) and review of the notes

it is unclear that the proposed surgery is appropriate

and medically necessary.”

Dr. Johnson released the claimant at maximum

medical improvement on January 8, 2018, releasing him to

full duty with no restrictions.  Regarding an impairment

rating, Dr. Johnson noted, “based on the Guides to

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, he does have an

impairment rating of his left small finger as a result

of his transverse amputation resulting in 50% loss of

the distal phalanx.  Based on figure #17 page 30, this

is a 30% impairment of the left small finger.  This is a

3% impairment of the hand based on table #1 page 18, 3%

impairment of the upper extremity based on table #2 page

19, which is a 2% impairment of the whole person table

#3 page 20.”  Dr. Johnson also noted that at some point,

a nail ablation may be required.

Opinion

An employer shall promptly provide for an

injured employee such medical treatment as may be

reasonably necessary in connection with the injury

received by the employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a). 

The claimant bears the burden of proving that she is
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entitled to additional medical treatment.  Dalton v.

Allen Eng’g Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.2d 543

(1999).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission. 

Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676

S.W.2d 750 (1984).

As indicated above, after consulting with the

claimant regarding the extensive therapy he had already

undergone, Dr. Kelly recommended the claimant receive

surgery to improve the “limited motion” in his left

hand.  Dr. Kelly clearly believed that since therapy had

failed the claimant, this surgery was reasonably

necessary.  Although Dr. Johnson has indicated that he

would not recommend surgery for the claimant’s

condition, he also stated in his deposition that surgery

was not wrong.  Dr. Johnson stated, “Now, two doctors,

three opinions, I know Jim Kelly does a lot of joint

releases.  Because we practice with –- very close to one

another.  It’s not wrong, it’s just a different way to

practice.”  

I am also not unmindful of the opinion offered

by Dr. Kahn.  However, as Dr. Kahn has never examined

the claimant and based his opinion solely on a
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conversation with Dr. Kelly and a review of the

claimant’s medical records, I assess very little weight

to his opinion.  When medical opinions conflict, the

Commission may resolve the conflict based on the record

as a whole and reach the result consistent with reason,

justice and common sense.  Barksdale Lumber v. McAnally,

262 Ark. 379, 557 S.W.2d 868 (1977).  A physician’s

special qualifications and whether a physician rendering

an opinion ever actually examined the claimant are

factors to consider in determining weight and

credibility.  Id.

Based on the aforementioned, I find that the

claimant is entitled to additional medical treatment in

the form of surgery as recommended by Dr. Kelly.

For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from

the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


